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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of November 2, 2006

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the special meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Commissioner Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Associate Planner Johnson and Open Space and Ecology Analyst Pontecorvo

Also Present:
Open Space and Ecology Chairperson Gutekanst and OSEC member Miller

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

A motion was made to adopt the agenda, seconded and unanimously approved by the Commission.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel acknowledged receipt of an updated matrix of the programs and policies.
NEW BUSINESS

1.
Study Session:  General Plan Update - Review of the Open Space Element  


Community Development Director Prince thanked the Open Space and Ecology Committee for their work in reviewing the Open Space Element and introduced Open Space and Ecology Analyst Lisa Pontecorvo to present the Committee’s recommendations to the Commission.

Open Space and Ecology Analyst Pontecorvo presented the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s recommendations for revisions and updates to the Open Space element of the General Plan.  She noted the agenda packet includes cover letter from Committee Chair Mary Gutekanst, followed by recommended text amendments, a matrix showing the organization of the element, and some proposed new policies and programs.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the proposed reorganization reflected an emphasis on certain priorities.  Ms. Pontecorvo responded that the committee’s  intention was to make more logical groupings of similar policies and programs.


Chairman Jameel suggested reviewing policies and programs in sequence.  


Director Prince noted that because of the need to incorporate provisions of the Open Space Plan in the Open Space element, this section required more text revisions than other elements of the General Plan.  He proposed starting with the text changes, and then reviewing the policies and programs.  Commissioners approved this approach.


Director Prince reviewed the five goals, and noted one minor change to the fourth goal, addition of the word “restoring.”  He drew attention to the new goal regarding community stewardship of the mountain, and noted this language comes from the Open Space Plan.


Director Prince noted the index reflects the proposed reorganization of the element.  He reviewed changes to the introductory section.


Committee Chair Gutekanst pointed out the clarification regarding “City-acquired” open space.


Director Prince reviewed the section on the benefits of open space.  He suggested changing the first sentence in the first paragraph of Section 7 to read:  “In addition, there is protected open space in the City-owned parcels in the Brisbane Acres.”  Planning Commissioners agreed with this revision.


Committee Chair Gutekanst noted most of the language regarding the benefits of open space is taken directly from the Open Space Plan.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the committee generally adopted language from the Open Space Plan or whether the provisions were reworded.  Committee Chair Gutekanst responded that the committee made minimal changes.  She said most revisions involved adding the concepts of restoration and maintenance and acknowledging HCP requirements.


Director Prince noted the text of the Open Space element will be updated to reflect the City’s adoption of the Open Space Plan, changes that have taken place since 1994, and the results of the recent community survey.  The element will also recognize the criteria used in the Open Space Plan to identify land with high open space and habitat preservation value.  Director Prince commented that addition of this language will clarify the City’s intent with respect to certain land.


Chairman Jameel pointed out there is land in Brisbane with resources besides open space and habitat, such as land with minerals or specific geologic features, and he cited the quarry as an example.  He recommended that the City identify those resources as well in the General Plan.


Director Prince proposed dealing with the unique attributes of specific subareas in the land use element.  He cautioned that doing this kind of analysis for each constraint for each subarea would make the General Plan update process unnecessarily complex and inefficient.  


Chairman Jameel commented that the Open Space element seemed to stand out from other elements because of its focus on specific resources.  Director Prince noted inclusion of this element reflects the uniqueness and importance of natural open space resources.  He observed that there are two general categories of land, open space and land that can be developed.  He said the Land Use element recognizes both types and addresses development conditions, and the Open Space element addresses land the community wants to preserve.


Chairman Jameel invited comments from the public.


Ken McIntyre, San Bruno Mountain Watch, expressed support for the work done by the Open Space and Ecology Committee and incorporation of the Open Space Plan into Brisbane’s General Plan.


Mr. McIntyre drew attention to language at the bottom of Page F.1.19 regarding maintaining and conserving butterfly habitat at the Northeast Ridge.  He said he has heard reports that the existing habitat area, one of the most important habitat areas on San Bruno Mountain, is becoming more degraded and overgrown with weeds and invasive plants.


Mr. McIntyre noted the following page talks about the 25 percent open space minimum in the Baylands; he recommended articulating the City’s intent that the 25 percent should be exceeded.


Commissioner Maturo suggested eliminating the reference to “open area” and specifying a minimum of 25 percent “open space.”  Director Prince questioned whether empty areas around buildings that are part of required setbacks should be counted toward the 25 percent minimum.  He expressed support for specifying a minimum of 25 percent “open space.”  Director Prince added that the staff would like a bit more time to think about this issue. 


Commissioner Hawawini asked if there was any distinction between residential and commercial open areas.  Director Prince replied that the designation applies only to PD zones.


Commissioner Lentz said he favored changing the language to require a minimum of 25 percent “open space.”


Commissioner Hawawini commented that the City’s rules should be clear-cut and easy to interpret.  He encouraged the staff to take the time necessary to draft appropriate language.


Director Prince said most jurisdictions use the term “open space,” but the term “open area” is unusual.  He noted the staff will come back with a proposed revision to the 25 percent requirement.


Ray Miller, member of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, advised that former Planning Director Carole Nelson introduced the distinction between “open space” and “open area.”  He explained that the intent was to encourage an open visual appearance without having the public responsible for owning, maintaining, and paying for the land.  Mr. Miller noted that the City wanted to encourage owners of private property to provide and maintain open areas.  He acknowledged that this distinction is unique to Brisbane.  


Mr. Miller commented that there are currently three PD areas in Brisbane:  the Baylands, the Northwest Bayshore Subarea, and the Quarry.


Commissioner Lentz asked for clarification of the definition of “open space.”  Mr. Miller referred to the definition in the Open Space Plan.  Ms. Pontecorvo read the definition from the 1994 General Plan:  “Lands in public ownership and essentially unimproved, and dedicated, or proposed to be dedicated, to the public for outdoor recreation and/or conservation purposes.”  She said the definition of “open area” is “parcels of land or portions thereof, primarily in private ownership, that serve to soften the impacts of urban development and otherwise provide primarily green areas and a feeling of openness to the development pattern.”


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the committee recommends continuing the distinction between “open space” and “open area” as a useful tool.  Ms. Gutekanst responded that the committee did not take up this specific question.  She expressed her opinion that it would be wise to clarify the definitions in the General Plan.  She expressed support for the idea of bringing the terminology into conformity with the terminology used in State law at some point in the future.


Mr. Miller said that when the committee began working on the Open Space Plan, it accepted what was in the 1994 General Plan and drafted the Open Space Plan to reflect those policies and programs.  He noted the new language proposed for the subareas comes from the Open Space Plan and is consistent with the 1994 General Plan.


Commissioner Hawawini noted it might make sense to have different requirements for residential areas than for commercial areas with respect to open space and open areas.  Chairman Jameel pointed out that the 25 percent requirement and the distinction applies only to planned development areas.


Chairman Jameel observed that the San Bruno Mountain Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) uses a different definition of “open space.”  He recommended clarifying this distinction.


Ms. Gutekanst noted the HCP requires a 40 percent habitat set-aside and other conditions for property within its jurisdiction.


Mr. Miller stated that Assistant to the City Manager Smith told the Open Space and Ecology Committee that City-owned property is not counted in the HCP’s 40 percent requirement.  Commissioners and staff discussed application of the 40 percent requirement.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the 40 percent HCP requirement applies only to parcels on which endangered species habitat is found.  Ms. Pontecorvo stated that all of the HCP is considered potential habitat and subject to HCP requirements.  Director Prince noted there is some disagreement as to whether the 40 percent was intended to be applied to each parcel or to the HCP overall.


Ms. Gutekanst added that the presence of endangered species habitat is not the only reason for applying the HCP because degraded land can be restored and maintained to provide habitat, and habitat corridors also need to be considered.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that even though the 25 percent requirement applies to planned developments, it still might make sense to adopt different requirements for residential than for commercial planned developments to reflect differences in setbacks and other features.


Mr. Miller cautioned that an additional distinction between residential and commercial developments would make the process even more complex.  He said that when unplanned areas in the HCP area are proposed for development, the conditions and requirements are established as part of that process, resulting in a rather piecemeal process.  He noted the HCP operator should take a broader ecological approach instead to make sure preservation efforts are coordinated.  


Mr. Miller observed that the entire HCP area should be treated as a single unit, and one of the new policies being proposed encourages coordination between the City, the County, and the HCP operator.  He said the Open Space and Ecology Committee talked about creating a “habitat overlay” zone to ensure proper maintenance of valuable habitat.


Chairman Jameel observed that 25 percent requirement seems to be a critical issue, and he asked the staff to come back with revised language.


Linda Salmon, Brisbane resident, reported that the City’s Brisbane Baylands Subcommittee met the previous week and talked about spending $60,000 to hire a landscape architect to conduct public workshops to gather input regarding uses of open space at the Baylands.  She expressed concern about spending so much money for that purpose and suggested inviting the Peninsula Conflict Resolution Center to facilitate public discussion of these issues.  Ms. Salmon urged the City to find lower-cost ways of finding out what people want.


Ms. Gutekanst clarified that the 40 percent open space HCP requirement has been applied on a parcel-by-parcel basis.  She said the purpose of creating a habitat overlay was to plan the area set aside on each parcel in a more coherent and ecologically sensible way.


Ms. Gutekanst advised that as part of its review of the Conservation element, the Open Space and Ecology Committee will be recommending that City-owned parcels not be included in calculating an overall 40 percent for the area.  She clarified that privately-owned parcels are required to set aside 40 percent as open space, and the committee would like to establish a plan for coordinating these efforts to ensure preservation of the most important open space.  Ms. Gutekanst noted that in projects including multiple parcels, the 40 percent requirement could be applied to the entire project.


Director Prince reviewed the revised matrix and the staff comments.  He pointed out the section titled “Ground Rules,” which articulates the City’s general philosophy and approach to updating the General Plan, and then directed the Planning Commission’s attention to the policies and programs of the Open Space element.


Director Prince discussed the committee’s proposed revisions to Policy 81.  He noted staff suggests reformatting the committee’s wording to begin with an action verb, consistent with other policies.


Chairman Jameel questioned the need to repeat the detailed description of the Open Space Plan, noting the description is already included in the introductory text.  Commissioner Hawawini agreed.


Ms. Gutekanst noted that when the Open Space element is reordered, some of these policies and programs will come before the explanation of the Open Space Plan.


Mr. Miller said there is some overlap between the text and the policies and programs throughout the General Plan.  He noted General Plan policies and programs have clear legal impact, while introductory text carries much less weight.  He added that the committee’s intent was to make the language as clear as possible and to retain the existing language whenever possible.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed his opinion that a simple reference to the 2001 Open Space Plan was sufficient without additional description.  He said people interested in more details will consult that document.


Director Prince stated that the intent is to recognize the Open Space Plan in the General Plan.  He noted that if Policy 81 is the first reference to the Open Space Plan, the staff can make sure the description is included in the earlier text. Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Director Prince noted a number of the staff’s comments about the committee’s recommendations have to do with reformatting the language to make it consistent throughout the General Plan.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed Policies 81.1 through 93 and their related programs.  Commissioners suggested a few minor revisions to the language proposed by the committee and staff.


Director Prince proposed reviewing the proposed new policies and programs at the next meeting.


Mr. Miller clarified that while the policies may be “new” to the 1994 General Plan, most are taken directly from the Open Space Plan.


Commissioner Lentz asked the staff to use a different color to highlight policies that come from the Open Space Plan.


Commissioner Maturo expressed her appreciation to the Open Space and Ecology Committee and staff for their hard work.  Ms. Gutekanst thanked Ms. Pontecorvo for her invaluable assistance.


Chairman Jameel thanked the committee and staff presentation on behalf of the Planning Commission.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince noted the Planning Commission will be meeting jointly with the City Council on November 13 regarding urban design guidelines for Sierra Point.  He said the staff expects to complete its review of the EIR for the Slough project and release the document to the public, and a preliminary public hearing on the EIR will probably be held in December.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


None.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Lentz moved to adjourn to the special meeting on November 16, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:32 p.m.  
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